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Introduction

During 2014 the UEMS Section of Psychiatry held two meetings; in April the meeting took place in Madrid, Spain and in October the venue was London, United Kingdom. The Section has made it optional for the hosting country to provide visits to the local psychiatric services on the first day of the meeting but they are still keen to see the involvement of local trainers and trainees. The second and third days of the meeting are devoted to the Section business meeting. The Standing Committee on Training also meets during these meeting, usually before the social programme on the first day of the meeting.  

The Bureau consists of the President, the Honorary Secretary, the Honorary Treasurer, two Vice-Presidents (one for training matters and one for CME), and an Officer.  The membership of the Section includes representatives from 24 EU/EFTA member states. The Section also has 2 associate member (Israel and Turkey), and four observers (EPA, EFPT, WHO & WPA). 
Representation from the Romanian Psychiatric Associations was present at the Madrid meeting and Dr Catalina Tudose and Professor Florin Tudose attended the meeting in Madrid as observers. The Section hoped to welcome the Italian Psychiatric Association back as a Member of the Section.  Belarus, Georgia, Russia and Armenia have also been invited to join the Section.
Standing Committee on Training

Elections for the 6 committee member positions were held at the spring 2014 meeting in Madrid and the following 6 candidates were nominated as Members of the Standing Committee on Training:  Maria Fe Bravo Ortiz, Edvard Hauff, Fritz Hohagen, Krysta Krzystof, Joegen Nystrup and Tanja Svirskis. The Vice President for Training is Chair of the committee and other ex-officio members include a representative from the EFPT and the President and Honorary Secretary.
The Standing Committee on Training has a number of important tasks including updating the Quality Framework and Chapter 6 from the UEMS “Charter for Postgraduate Training”. UEMS Brussels had recently decided to change the format of Chapter 6 and the Standing committee has taken this opportunity to look again at the competencies and to look at the details included in the document. Updating the document “The Profile of a Psychiatrist” is also the responsibility of the Standing Committee.

CESMA (the Council for European Specialists Medical Assessment) is an advisory body of the UEMS with an aim to provide recommendation and advice on the organization of European examinations for medical specialists at the European level. The Standing Committee on Training is planning to develop a discussion document on whether or not the Section should work with CESMA to develop a multiple choice exam in psychiatry. The Standing Committee is also planning to produce a guidance paper on portfolio production and use.

The EPA was preparing to call for the development of a European qualification in psychiatry and this would provide an opportunity for the Standing Committee to showcase their work in Quality Improvement.
Standing Committee on CME and EACCME

The Vice President for CME has provided 25 reviews regarding applications for European accreditation of CME events for the EACCME (European Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education).  The new sharing rules mean that the fee charged to the event organizer for the processing of the application is split between the National Association, the relevant UEMS Section and between UEMS EACCME. There are some unanswered questions on financial issues of this collaboration. The UEMS EACCME has been asked by the bureau of the Section of Psychiatry to provide these answers.  The delegates have called for the need of transparency in this process. This is regarded as particularly important when financial transactions are involved.
Working Groups

Involuntary Treatment

The working group has produced a paper on Involuntary Treatment. The subject of the paper is controversial and the different approaches in Europe could be divisive. One of the aims of the paper is to standardise the way that involuntary treatments are recorded. Two surveys were carried out as part of this paper, both a short survey and a longer one. The draft paper was presented to the delegates in London and the final paper will be ready to consider for approval at the April meeting 2015. 

Psychotherapy

Work is being carried out to establish a curriculum for psychotherapy. The EFPT working group on psychotherapy has collected some data on the present state in Europe. The EFPT have kindly agreed to share their data with the Section.

The psychotherapy crash course project, which had been developed thanks to the work of Professor Fritz Hohagen, was up and running and trainees and early career psychiatrists in Eastern Europe will receive training over two weekends. 

Recommendations on Social and Community Psychiatry 

The revision of the “Recommendations on Social and Community Psychiatry” paper is due and will be led by Professor Edvard Hauff.   

Visitation of training schemes
Countries and Association are able to requests audit visits from the Section. The purpose is twofold; to demonstrate the audit process and to assist in developing a national visitation system. The free movement of specialists across the EU required a system of quality assurance of training that is standardized across Europe. The next audit visit would be held in Ireland. Austria, Belgium and Poland had also made requests for audits from the Section. 
Collaboration with other organizations
WPA

The new WPA Executive has taken office. Professor Dinesh Bhugra is now the WPA President and Dr Helen Herman is the President Elect. Closer collaboration with all five WPA Zonal Representatives for Europe is being considered. 
ROAMER Project

The ROAMER Project is a three-year project funded by the European Commission to create a coordinated road map for the promotion and integration of mental health and well-being research across Europe.The Officers has agreed to give the document their support. The central message of ROAMER is about making funds available for mental health research. One way that the Section could work towards this would be to recommend that research be a mandatory part of training. 

The final documents for endorsement will ensue in the coming year.

EPA

The EPA was pleased that it was continuing to collaborate with the UEMS Section of Psychiatry. All of the EPA’s committees are being restructured to ensure that there is a better cross over representation between committees to enable between communication. The Education Committee of the EPA is undergoing changes in its leadership and this group would continue to seek the input of the Section. The EPA Committee on Education including Academia Educational Courses during the EPA congress and an e-learning project. The committee on Education has also produced podcasts that are available on the EPA website.

The possibility of having an issue of “European Psychiatry” dedicated to training has emerged. UEMS had been asked to contribute papers on the themes of cultural diversity, assessing competencies and psychotherapy training.
WHO

Professor Hauff has been the Section’s link to the WHO for a number of years and kept the Section informed on the recent publication of the WHO’s European Mental Health plan. Dr Jacobsen had taken over the role as the link person to the WHO. The Mental Health Program Manager for WHO Europe, is based in Copenhagen in Denmark and this could make collaboration more feasible. 
EFPT

The EFPT has developed a new communication strategy which included developing a regular newsletter, utilizing social media, creating an EFPT Signature and producing a flyer to promote EFPT. The EFPT has also set up a donations page and an EFPT working group is focused on strengthening EFPT fundraising. 
The EFPT survey on brain drain has had responses from 33 countries. Results of the study shows that Swiss and UK are taking most trainees from Europe and Ireland, Latvia and Romania were losing trainees. The results also show that in some European countries it is harder to make provision for trainees to leave for short periods. 
The EFPT exchange program is continuing. The exchanges are run by trainees themselves and involve providing opportunities for observational placements in institutions accredited for postgraduate training. The next stage for these exchanges is to arrange accreditation and funding for them. 
The EFPT is promoting 4 videos that addresses the stigma associated with psychiatry. Membership of the EFPT is continuing to grow; in Poland a trainees association is being formed and it was hoped they would be full members by the time of the next EFPT Annual Forum that will take place in Porto, June 22-17 2015.

MJC on Sexual Medicine

The MJC is holding an exam every other year and they were creating a log book so that candidates could properly record their experiences in sexology. Plans for the future included visits to sexology clinics in Europe. The exam was bringing in a healthy revenue for the MJC which was used to support the work they were doing. 

MJC on Pain

This new MJC was initiated by the Section of Anesthesiology. The MJC lacks the presence of the Psychiatry Section and a representative is still being sought. 
UEMS CAP Section

The dialogue between the two Sections has increased over the past year and Officers from both Sections have held a meeting and a teleconference during 2014.  A guidance paper on training in the “European Psychiatry” journal and the topic of transition were the main items discussed at the meetings. A joint working group is to be set up to look at transition from CAP to adult services. 
EPA Early Career Psychiatrists Committee

The EPA Early Career Psychiatrists Committee was created in 2005. Members of the ECPC are present on all EPA committees. The ECPC runs its own program during the EPA congress and had four taskforces which looked at Professional Development, Research, Publications and Meetings and Associations. A representative from the EPA ECPC attended both meetings of the Section during 2014 and updated delegates on their activities. 
GAMIAN

Dr Hermans is continuing to attend the regular GAMIAN meetings at the European Parliament. These meetings were a good opportunity for networking and for bring mental health issues to the attention of MEPs.   

Mr Paul Arteel, the Executive Director of GAMIAN, joined the Officers at their last meeting and it was agreed that GAMIAN and the Section would share relevant information and work together on suitable projects in the future. It was also agreed that the new Section newsletter could feature news from GAMIAN. The next step in engaging patient and family groups in Europe would involve contacting EUFAMI and inviting their President to a future Officers meeting. The European Family Doctors group would also be a good group for the Section to engage with
Strategy development and implementation of action plan

Next Steps for Communication Strategy 

The Officers wants to seek the thoughts of the delegates on the how the Section could better communicate with other groups. Discussions with the EPA during recent months had highlighted the reality that much of the Section’s work is unknown and has a limited impact. The Officers agrees that it would be useful to have a communication strategy. 

Ms Deborah Hart, the Royal College of Psychiatrists Communication and Policy Director, stressed that an organisation’s website was its outfacing tool and a good way of communicating with its audience. Ms Hart also stressed the importance of having a mission statement and a clear vision. 
The Officers are considering how to take forward the Section’s communication strategy which would include utilizing the website and the use of Facebook and Twitter as well as a quarterly newsletter.  The communication strategy would be included in the annual plan for the Section. 
Dates and Venues of future meetings 

The April 2015 meeting would take place in Belgium in Mechelen. The meeting is being hosted the Section itself as a country host had not been found. The autumn 2015 will be held in Germany from 15 to 17 October 2015.  

Spring 2016 meeting would be held in Warsaw, Poland
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